BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

January 11, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, January 11, 2005, 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman




David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Christopher R. Lombard

Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Utility Meetings – Mr. Sylvia announced that the town, in conjunction with the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation, was in the process of meeting with electric, gas, telephone and cable utility companies to discuss utility related issues that have occurred in recent public and private construction projects.  He explained that the purpose of these meetings was to open dialog with the various utilities and develop an effective communications process that will identify potential issues in advance of construction and troubleshoot on those projects in process.  Mr. Sylvia explained that some of the proposed solutions included: 

· Quarterly utility meetings to plan for future projects and trouble shoot on those projects in process

· Identify a single point of contact with each of the utilities

· Work cooperatively to identify future projects and corresponding utility needs.

Mr. Sylvia also explained that they were developing action points with N-Star on what we can expect for operational changes from them to rectify the issues presented. Also want to raise issues with other utilities as well.

Bill 2390 – Mr. Sylvia reported that on Tuesday, January 4, 2005 Governor Romney signed into law Senate Bill 2390 the Economic Development Fund bill - this special act establishes the fund for tax increment financing revenues.  He thanked our legislative delegation and their staffs for their hard work in securing passage of this legislation.

MMA Meeting & Trade Show – Mr. Sylvia announced that both he and the Assistant Town Manager attended the trade show in Boston.  He said that Governor Romney made a speech regarding possible additional municipal assistance and what may be expected for FY2006 and we are hopeful that this assistance will come to fruition.

LICENSES

Change of Manager (Liquor)

Plymouth Memorial Post 1822 VFW is requesting a change of Manager to Denise M. Ricci.  

Background check shows no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above change of manager and Vice Chairman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

PAJWY, LLC d/b/a Plymouth Sports Dome, 8 Natalie Way is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an annual wine and malt liquor license:

Comprehensive Entertainment – Gr. 2,3,4





Applying for dancing, music, moving pictures, plays,





Floor, light or theatre shows

Sunday Entertainment – dancing, live entertainment

Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Stop Sign – The Board authorized a stop sign for westbound traffic on Stephen’s 

Lane at Union Street per a recommendation from the Parking and Traffic 

Task Force.  Town Engineer Kashi had also recommended the stop sign.

Removal of Parking Space – The Board authorized removal of the handicapped parking space 

established for Mr. William Zaranko per the recommendation from the 

Parking and Traffic Task Force.  Mr. Zaranko will be moving out of 

Plymouth.

Minutes – The minutes of January 4, 2005 were approved on a motion from Selectman Schena and a second from Selectman Lombard. Voted 5-0 approved.

Bonding – The Board approved and signed the bonding of $848,561 through the

Massachusetts Water Pollution Abatement Trust.  Bond Counsel had

provided language for the vote of the Board.

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Captain Michael Young, Plymouth Fire Department and petitioner for Article 19, announced that he wanted to show support for Chief Pierson as could sympathize with situation he is in.  He explained that we are faced with a crisis because the department has been understaffed for a long while.  He wanted to see best practices of other successful Fire Departments and that is why he petitioned for this article. 

PUBLIC COMMENT (continued)

George Cameron, former Selectman, explained that he has many years experience in fire fighting and doesn’t feel this decision is in the best interest of the Town. He asked what will the Selectmen say when tragedy strikes.  He also said the Selectmen need to provide the Chief with money to bring more safety to Town.  He explained that police and fire are the two most important services in the Town and that all firehouses should be manned 24 hours a day, 365 a year. 

PUBLIC HEARING – SPORTS DOME

The Selectmen held a hearing to consider the application for a new annual wine and malt restaurant license from PAJWY, LLC d/b/a Plymouth Sports Dome, 8 Natalie Way. 

Mr. Robert Betters, Counsel for applicant, explained that they are requesting a liquor license and their additional licenses for two reasons.  The first reason is that it has been requested by many members of the adult league and the second reason is for their function room and their ability to serve liquor.   He explained they have a full time manager, a Mr. Jason Tassinari. 

Chairman Tavares explained that the zoning restriction has changed and the Board has become aware of the fact that they are now allowed to apply for a liquor license. 

Selectman Lombard asked if this site has been issued a temporary license before.  Mr. Betters said that it had.  Selectman Lombard’s concern was the parking.  He felt additional licenses would generate more business and there is a limited amount of parking spots available.  Mr. Betters said that their functions would be considered small.  He explained that they have 57 paved parking spaces now and they have an unpaved parking area and they have also cooperated with nearby businesses in the past for a shuttle service.  Selectman Lombard said that emergency apparatus needs to be accessed.  Selectman Quintal asked how many people could the function room accommodate.  Mr. Betters responded that the functions are generally for 30 people.  Mr. Betters said that they extension of hours is for the functions and they usually close at 11 p.m. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

HARBOR COMMITTEE PRESENTATION

Don Gourley, Secretary of the Harbor Committee, presented information on establishing a no discharge area for Plymouth Harbor.  He said he came before the Board to get permission to hold discussions with Kingston and Duxbury about developing a no discharge area for our coastal waters.

Mr. Gourley explained that the NDA would not be implemented until 2006 but he needed the green light to proceed with discussions.  He further explained NDA restricts fluid effluent from marine sanitation devices from being discharged into the waters.   He further explained that it is now legal to discharge treated effluent.  He said that the problem with that is that the sanitation devices are not treating the waste properly and it is toxic to marine life.  This NDA would prohibit the discharge of even treated effluent.  He said the impact on boaters would be minimal because most have a holding tank on their boats.  There are already seven (7) other NDAs in the state of Massachusetts.  Other NDAs have not brought up any major issues with boaters.  Mr. Gourley felt 

HARBOR COMMITTEE PRESENTATION (continued)

it is the right decision for Plymouth. He also explained that this would not have a major impact on the duties of the HarborMaster and he didn’t feel this would meet with a lot of resistance.

Mr. Jason Burtner, Coastal Zone Management, explained that CZM’s role is to work with community in assistance with the No Discharge Area.  CZM’s purpose is to provide pollution protection in coastal waters, to provide facilities that boaters can use, to educate the boaters and to assist in the enforcement of this new legislation.  He explained that Plymouth Bay is a tremendous resource. 

Selectman Lombard asked what would happen if one town decides not to get involved.  Mr. Burtner said the best effectiveness is if all three participate but one town can apply and said all three towns have shown a positive interest in this.  Selectman Lombard asked what was preventing the tide from bringing back discharge into harbor from out further.  Mr. Burtner said the delineation can stretch quite far and so the dilution factor is higher farther out as to not have an effect on the harbor area.  Selectman Lombard asked how the area is marked.  Mr. Gourley said that the committee has proposed talked about how they would delineate those boundaries..  Selectman Lombard asked what average cost to retrofit the boats was.  Mr. Gourley said a few hundred dollars but not entirely certain and that it would depend on the boat.  

Chairman Tavares asked if the final vote stands with the Selectmen and Mr. Gourley responded in the affirmative.   Mr. Gourley said they would come back with proposal and the Board would then vote. Selectman Quintal asked Harbor Master Joe Ritz, how he would enforce this.  Mr. Ritz said we have been talking to other towns and explained the dye packets that go into the boats and change color if they are not in compliance.  He felt the HarborMaster’s office could handle the added responsibility. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to authorize the Harbor Committee to continue with public discussion in regards to a possible NDA designation for the Plymouth area.  The vote was seconded by Selectman Schena.  Voted 5-0 approved. 

FIRE SERVICE

Mr. Sylvia explained that this temporary closing of the Manomet Fire Station is in response to the sporadic closings at many of the town’s fire stations.  He is very concerned.  Mark spoke with the Chief and he recommended the closing of the Manomet Station to deal with this issue.

Chief Pierson explained that it is his intent to close the Manomet Fire Station effective January 16th, for approximately 30 to 45 days.  He explained that we tried to work with what we had budgetary wise until the end of November.  He explained that based on information provided, he would have to do 111 temporary closings instead of one permanent one.  He explained that his overtime budget was cut drastically and there are also training and operational issues.  He said there is not enough money to continue operating as we have.  He explained that operationally it makes no sense to continue the way they have.  He also said that floating men around doesn’t allow for team building and the floaters responsibility fall to the junior men who still require consistent training.   

Chief Pierson said he understands that response time will unfortunately increase, but he felt this station could be covered the best from the south, east and west by our other stations.  He explained that North Plymouth is too busy and he felt Manomet was the best choice of all the fire stations.  

FIRE SERVICE (continued)

Mr. Sylvia asked the Chief to elaborate on the ambulance service and also some of the deployment changes relative to the District 2 command.  The Chief responded that the ambulance service would be maintained in Manomet.  He said 60% of calls are medical and can be handled by them.  He also explained that he intended to move personnel to the Pinehills Fire Station and would create a sub headquarters with a division commander and a lieutenant at that site who would provide oversight in emergencies in other areas of Plymouth.  Chief Pierson explained that the additional men would have floating responsibilities there too, but they would have more years of experience.  The West Plymouth Fire Station would be reduced by one man who would come to headquarters and the other advantage would be that the floaters would float within their district. 

Chairman Tavares then opened meeting to the public:

Several residents spoke against the closing of the fire station citing reasons of safety and delayed response times.  One resident questioned her ability to obtain homeowners insurance with the closing of the fire station.  Chairman Tavares asked the Chief to look into this.

Mr. Jack Furtado, shift commander, said he has worked with chief and although he is not in favor of a closing and he is in support of chief’s decision. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that he is not happy with closing a station, referenced a letter which said, “where do I send my share of taxes” to keep the station open. However, for every letter you get that you’ll pay more taxes you get 20 that say you can’t increase my taxes.  He said there was an article in Municipal Advocate about chiefs dealing with budget cut in many towns and said it is the same all over.  He explained that he understands the need but he doesn’t know where the money will come from.  He explained that our schools get 70% of our total budget and the Town only gets 30%.  He said we lost a lot of policemen and firefighters with early retirement.  He explained that there is no easy answer to the problem.  

Selectman Quintal stated that he was not happy that the Chief didn’t share his information with him but shared it with the press.  He explained that Plymouth is not alone and that he searched the net for “fire station closings” and said he received over 9000 hits.   He explained that a lot of thought goes into these decisions but he cannot support one station closing this evening.  

Selectman Schena said that being on the Board is not an easy place to be.  He said leadership was important to me as an elected Selectmen and this position is not easy.  Selectman Schena corrected Vice Chairman Malaguti and said that the schools do not get 70% on the dollar any longer but still maintained that the money is not available.  He believed that for now this one closing is better than what we presently have. 

Selectman Lombard asked the Chief if the schools had sprinklers and if they have regular fire drills. The Chief responded that they did. 

Ms. Elizabeth Spellman, Manomet resident, said the men of the Manomet Fire Station saved her husband’s life because they were a team and you should not disrupt the team at a firehouse.  She explained that they are a brotherhood and they shouldn’t be shifted around because each one covers the other. 

Chairman Tavares said that there are no easy answers and that there are many things facing this town.  He said we need to make sacrifices and sometimes it comes down to raw emotions.  He asked the finance director to show figures of department and schools if they got what they 

FIRE SERVICE (continued)

needed.  Chairman Tavares said the Chief didn’t make this decision lightly and that 2008 is coming.  Chairman Tavares asked Mr. Sylvia to get together with the Finance department and the Schools to try to find the money requested from the Fire Department and the impact to the other areas of the town. 

Selectman Schena asked if the chief has to get approval from the Selectmen to go forward with the closing.  Mr. Sylvia said that the Board does not need to give their approval. 

Chairman Tavares asked the Board if we wanted to endorse the chief’s memo or did they want to postpone this for next week.  Vice Chairman Malaguti does not understand the need to postpone it and doesn’t feel we can find the money without a huge impact to other areas of the Town.  Selectman Lombard said he would be willing to go back and look into the budget for next week.  Selectmen Schena said he would also like to wait a week.  Chairman Tavares said they would wait a week and put this back on the docket. 

REQUEST FOR A FEE WAIVER – AMERICANS FOR AMERICANS

Michael Hogan, Americans for Americans, asked the Selectmen last week for a waiver of all fees in relation to his use of memorial hall for a concert to benefit the troops in Iraq.  The discussion was brought back this week to give the Selectmen a chance to review the total amount of the waiver request.  

Mr. Hogan, reminded everyone that our armed forces are different from other groups because they protect each one of us and that we have an obligation to the men and women in the armed forces to educate the community to support our troops.  He stated that even if the Board didn’t waive the fees, the event would occur.

Selectman Lombard asked if the concert was free.  Mr. Hogan said it was.  Mr. Lombard then asked what the waived fee would be and Mr. Sylvia said that the total waived fee would be in excess of $4,200.00 fee for the hall.  Selectman Lombard asked where we would get the money to pay our staff.  Mr. Sylvia responded that we do not have the finances. 

Mr. Mark Lord, Plymouth resident, asked if they could volunteer their time.  Mr. Sylvia said that due to their contracts they couldn’t, as this is a collective bargaining agreement. 

Chairman Tavares asked the Board if there was a motion to waive the fees.  The Board did not make a motion.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 12: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund the Town Promotion Fund pursuant to Chapter 4 of the Acts of 1993, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning, explained that the total funding to be approved for the Town Promotions budget for FY06 is $221,200.00, which was 45% of the total Hotel/Motel Tax.

Chairman Tavares asked when the contract expires?  Mr. Hartmann said we just signed a new contract in April of 2004.  Selectman Lombard asked what is Christmas decorations line item was 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

from the memo they received and the if that money included the labor and electricity.  Mr. Hartmann said it included the Christmas wreaths and decorations in Town, some of which may be reusable for next year, but it did not include the labor or electricity.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

ARTICLE 13: To see if the Town will vote to appropriate a sum of money from available funds as the state's share of the cost of work under G.L. c.90, §34 (2)(a) of the Massachusetts General Laws, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Sylvia explained that this article authorized the Town to accept the funding provided by the State under Massachusetts General Law, Chapter 90, Section 34-(2)(a) and that in this round of yearly appropriations, the Town received $837,920.00.

Selectman Lombard moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0.

ARTICLE 23: To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw § 205-11. Building permit limitations to extend the sunset provisions of § 205-11 and the associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING BOARD

Loring Tripp, Planning Board Chairman, explained that this article is a restriction of building permits and that we need these types of controls in place.  This article reduces the number of permits available from 185 to 155. The only purpose of this article is to see if the Town will extend the effective date of the building limitation bylaw. 

Selectman Lombard asked if we have to go through home rule petition.  Mr. Tripp responded that we did not.  

Selectman Schena moved to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0.

ARTICLE 27: To see if the Town will vote to approve amendments to the Wetlands Protection Rules & Regulations, Sections 2 (D) "Design Review and Reimbursement" and related provisions to eliminate the $7,500 engineering and consulting service limit and adopt revised project review fees, or take any other action relative thereto.

CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Mr. Hartmann explained that a revision was made to State law, which enables Conservation Commissions to require applicants to cover the cost of engineers, wetlands scientists, biologists or other experts in cases where they are needed to review proposed projects under the Wetlands Protection Act.  This article incorporates some proposed amendments to the Rules and Regulations for Plymouth Wetlands Protection Bylaw, which relates to this hiring of outside consultants.

Selectman Lombard said he has a problem with a Board waiving fees.  Mr. Hartmann said regular filing fees could not be waived.  These are fees incurred only if you are required to have work done.  

Selectman Schena moved to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.   Voted 5-0.

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

ARTICLE 32: To see if the town will vote to amend the Section 205-55 of the Zoning Bylaw by adding at the end of subsection D the following:

“(9) Vehicular-related uses, including new and uses automobile sales and auto rentals, provided that any outdoor service or repair areas shall be screened from public ways and abutting properties by walls, fence and/or evergreen vegetation and further provided that such use be located on a lot containing at least three acres of land and 400 feet of frontage”

or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION: EDWARD ANGLEY, ET AL

Mr. Hartmann explained that this article only allows this in a certain area of mixed commerce.  

Selectman Quintal asked if this was where they used to park cars a while ago and Mr. Hartmann said this was not the same portion.  Mr. Quintal was concerned with losing more trees in the area but Mr. Hartmann explained that we did zone this area for commercial and industrial development but he didn’t think it was going to be visible to residential areas.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0.

PLYMOUTH CHALLENGE GRANT

Mr. Hartmann stated that this is the first written commitment to the Town regarding the remaining Challenge Grant funds.  Mr. Hartmann explained that he was looking for two things at this time regarding the Plymouth Challenge Grant.  The first was to take the remaining money and try to secure the land they have as open space and ask the Board endorse the option of using this money to acquire Makepeace land for open space.  The second thing was wants to have the legislative delegation ensure that the full amount of 1.8 million was available for a second option.

Vice Chairman Malaguti clarified that there is presently no commitment for 1.8 million but only for two 400,000 payments.  Mr. Hartmann replied that that was correct. 

Selectman Quintal moved to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Joint Meeting – Selectman Quintal made a motion that we meet with School Committee only if we have a full board.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Strategic Planning Committee – Selectman Schena stated he had a packet for Board and wanted to take this up as future docket item. 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Plymouth North High School – Selectman Schena made a motion for the Board to have the Building, Planning and Construction Committee begin working on the Plymouth North High School Project.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0.

Concord Road – Selectman Schena asked to have Concord Road and the situation with the concrete pillars blocking the road be placed as a future docket item.  

Sports Dome – Selectman Lombard asked if we could have the Parking and Traffic Task Force

research this area for the placing of possible yellow traffic light for School Buses.  Mr. Sylvia will submit this to the Committee.  

40B Housing Letter – Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s office to put the letter from the Kingston’s Selectmen’s office on as an administrative note.

Nuclear Matters Committee – Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s office to send a letter to Nuclear Matters Committee asking them to appear before the Board as they have been having an issue with attendance.

Meetings – Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s office to set up meetings face to face with Congressman Delahunt and Senators Kerry and Kennedy in regards to funds that are not coming down to the town level.

Access Road – Selectman Quintal asked the Town Manager’s office to remind employees of Entergy to use the access road in lieu of Rocky Hill Road, as there have been traffic issues.

Executive Session – Selectman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, 
Paragraph 3 – litigation strategy.  Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call Quintal, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, Lombard-yes, and Tavares-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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